BARDSEY CUM RIGTON PARISH COUNCIL 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON MAY 12TH 2011.
POLICE AND RESIDENTS FORUM There were no Police or residents present. 
WELCOME TO NEW CLLRS. The Chairman, Cllr Stentiford, welcomed 3 of the new Cllrs present at the meeting - Claudia Powell, Nada Manojlovic ,and Ian Frankland . 
ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN  It was proposed Cllr Flockton, seconded Cllr Bradford, and agreed unanimously that Cllr Stentiford should continue as Chairman. Cllr. Stentiford agreed to serve for a further year. 
SIGNING OF DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE BY CHAIRMAN  Cllr Stentiford signed the declaration ,accepting the office of Chairman and the duties entailed. 
ELECTION OF VICE- CHAIRMAN  It was proposed Cllr Wright, seconded Cllr Tatman, and agreed unanimously, that Cllr Bradford should become Vice-Chairman. Cllr Bradford agreed to serve for the coming year. 
SIGNING OF DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE AND REGISTER OF INTERESTS BY ALL CLLRS. All Cllrs signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office and were reminded to pass to the Clerk their completed Register of Interests form.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  None. 
PRESENT Cllrs Stentiford, Bradford, Tatman, Flockton, Wright,  Powell, Manojlovic, Frankland. 
APOLOGIES.  Cllr Bosomworth.  
6368   MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON MARCH 31ST 2011. These were approved. 
6369   MATTERS ARISING  
1. Report on Annual Parish Meeting   Cllrs agreed that the session on Localism had been useful. The attendance, in spite of the flyer sent to all households, had been a little disappointing. 
2. New Tree in memory of Mike Palmer- Jones  The tree was planted a month earlier, but with the long period of dry weather, appeared to be suffering. It may be necessary to replace it in the late autumn.  
3.Grit Bins.  Although paid for, these are not yet in situ. The Clerk was asked to check. (Action JG)  
4. Path from Congreves to Park Field – & Need to Fence off and level Path by BPC.  The Chairman agreed to obtain costs for fencing and rotivating. It would then be necessary to obtain permission from Bramham Estates and from Mr Oldham.(Action ES).
5. Highways Update.- Mill Lane- Moorland Posts  There had been some difference of opinion amongst Mill Lane residents about whether to retain the posts supplied by Highways. Cllrs considered that the 9 markers would in the short term help to preserve the verges and should therefore be retained. Cllr Tatman offered to draft a third letter to residents asking them to park carefully. (Action GT).
6. Youth Club. Norman Overfield had written suggesting that the PC should re-consider its decision to discontinue financing the Youth Club during summer months. Council agreed to pay the rent for use of the clubhouse during the summer but to pay no rent when activities centred on Park Field. 
7. Problems identified by Mrs Bradford on Wood Lane. Some work has been carried out by Forestry. It is now necessary to persuade LCC to ensure that the verge is cut back to the rear of the gratings so that these can be fully operable. (Action JG).
8. Security Arrangements concerning Bardsey Sports Club/ Car Park/ Playground. The Chairman has asked Inspector Griffiths whether any grants are available as costs are likely to be  between £6000 and £7000. The Clerk was asked to check that BSC are willing to pay half the costs. (Action JG).
9. Subsidence of road on either side of Kisdorf Bridge. Cllr Frankland agreed to check. (Action IF) 
10. New Noticeboard to be shared with Bardsey Sports Club in vicinity of Playground. The Clerk to check on details of the Rigton Bank board. (Action JG)
11. Saplings opposite Ghyll Cottage, Church Lane. The Chairman or Vice Chairman agreed to meet with Mark Hullah on site. (Action ES? JB)
12. Damage to Hetchell Woods and Problems associated with campers/litter. The Chairman reported that he and his wife had cleared up rubbish left by campers. The Clerk was asked to check on arrangements for having the rubbish collected from the Milner Lane end and the possibility of obtaining a key to the gate to enable Cllrs to get a vehicle down the path. (Action JG)
13. Next Litter Pick. This is to be held in the autumn. Cllrs Manojlovic and Wright suggested ways of trying to involve school children, although Health & Safety regulations would have to be observed. 
14. Letter to Mrs Wheelhouse re Problem caused by Dog. A letter had been sent asking Mrs Wheelhouse to ensure that her dog was kept under tighter control in Parkfield. 
15. Callister Hall Steps – Whose responsibility? The PCC had asked whether the Council had checked with LCC about responsibility for the steps. The Clerk had referred the matter to ROW, who had promised to look into it. 
16. Discussion on Areas of Special Responsibility for Cllrs. It was agreed to circulate a list and to allow Cllrs time to consider the options. It was agreed that :-
· Cllr Tatman, assisted by Cllr Flockton, would continue to advise on planning applications. 

· Cllr Wright would take over responsibility for Highway matters. 

· Cllr Frankland would take charge of the Website. 

· Norman Overfield is to be asked whether he is willing to continue looking after the pond. 
6370   STANDING AGENDA ITEMS 
1 .Park Field  Cllr Wright had observed bins overflowing and grass uncut  on a recent visit but these had been dealt with by Mark Hullah  the next day by GGS.  
2 .Willan’s Wood. Cllr Flockton suggested that some thinning out work might be considered in the future. 
3. Playground and Table Tennis Table Record RSS, suppliers of the playground equipment, had sent a Customer Satisfaction Questionnaire for completion by the PC. It was agreed that Cllr Wright would complete this, expressing the all round satisfaction of the Council with the whole undertaking. Cllr Bradford had been sent a replacement for one of the retaining straps of a cradle swing which had broken. It was noted that some adults were using the equipment, and Cllrs were encouraged to point out in such cases that the equipment was designed for use by under 12s. 
4. Web Site and Community Forum  Cllr Frankland, who set up the original website and is now to take over again, agreed to talk to Gill Lobley about her experiences in running the site. 
The Clerk was asked to check with Jason Cook on the number of e mail addresses obtained. (Action JG) 
5.School and Community Links.- Diamond Jubilee Celebration. Cllr Wright gave details of the activities planned and asked for help from Cllrs in assisting her in compiling the PC Quiz and in manning the stall. She suggested some PC promotional material and possibly adding to the list of e mail addresses.    
6371   PLANNING 

1 .New Applications.:-  
(a) P/ 11/01371 – Stonethwaite, Scarsdale Ridge – Cons.- No Objection.  
2. APPROVALS BY LCC:-

(a) P/11/00648 – 6 The Drive – Exts. 
(b) P/11/00656 – 9 Bracken Park – Exts.  
3. REFUSALS BY LCC:-
(a) P/11/ 00642 – Rigton House, Wetherby road – Exts. 
6372   FINANCE 

1. Bills for payment:
(a) BSC – Grant (includes extra £500 from 2010)         £5,500,00 (retro)
(b) J. Gallant – Photocopying/Cartridges Expenses             49.46   (  “)
(c) A.W.M. – Bin Emptying                                                   63.90    ( “)
(d) Rigton Print – Flyer insert for APM                               194.00
(e )Hartlaw – Registration of Parish Council Land               70.90

(f) Rural Action Yorkshire – Subscription                             35.00

(g) YLCA – Subscription                                                     575.00

(h) Bardsey Sports Club – Youth Club Rent                       380.00

(i) Zurich  – Insurance Premium                                         943.66.  
(j) Tim Gittins – Reimbursement – Wine for APM                43.09 
It was agreed to pay all the bills listed above. 
2. PAYE Arrangements The Internal Auditor, Philip Oddy, has agreed to set up and manage PAYE arrangements for the Council, but, due to his position as Auditor is unable to make a charge for his services. 
3. Annual Audit of Accounts. All the documents are currently with the Internal Auditor. Cllr Powell asked about Risk Assessment and it was agreed that she could assist the Council with updating this. 
4. New Cheque Signatory. It was agreed that Cllr Bradford would be the new cheque signatory. 
5. Possible Change to Insurance Provider The Clerk explained that she had been approached by Zurich Insurance who had offered to undercut the premium charged by AON/Allianz by 20%. She had sent them full details of Council requirements and after some readjustments, had received their quotation, e mailed to all Cllrs. Additional saving was possible if the Council signed up for a 3 year or 5 year deal. 
The Clerk recommended making the change and accepting the 5 year terms. She reported that AON had failed to respond to her repeated requests  for adjustments to their original quotation. 
It was then proposed Cllr Flockton, seconded Cllr Tatman, and agreed unanimously that Bardsey should change its insurance provider to Zurich and  accept their premium of £943.66 over a 5 year period, thus making the maximum saving of £534 over Aon. 
6373   CORRESPONDENCE AND NEW BUSINESS.

1.E mail re Possible Format and Timing of Future Spring Conferences.It had been noted that attendance at the last conference had been considerably lower than at previous ones  and alternatives were under consideration. An in depth day on a particular subject,(Localism suggested) was mooted. Cllrs who had attended previous conferences had not considered them to be of great value and had no suggestions to offer for the future. 
2. Marker Post on Cornmill Ginnel. It had been brought to the attention of the Council that the post had vanished. The Clerk and Cllr Bradford  provided Cllrs with the background to the problem. The PC had first become involved in a dispute with Mr Foster in 2005 when, following numerous complaints about water flooding down the Cornmill Ginnel, a Bardsey Cllr had requested that Highways change the kerbing on the approach to the ginnel from the A58 from a dropped to a raised kerb. Mr Foster objected on the grounds that his vehicular access from this direction was thereby blocked. The Council disputed this and in correspondence with his solicitors they were informed about the removable  bollard,, to which he has the keys and maintenance responsibility. In the absence of the bollard the present problem for the Council to address is that through traffic could use the road, causing  possible road safety problems.  Cllrs did not consider that this was likely to cause much trouble and agreed to write back saying that no action would be taken on their part to have the bollard replaced. (Action JG)
3. Continuation for a further 3 years of grant of £5,000 to BSC, It was agreed to inform BSC that it was the intention of the Council to pay the grant of £5000 for a further 3 years but this was subject to an annual parish council review.               
4. SLCC WY Branch Training Day – Tuesday July 5th.- Bramhope  Details were noted. 
5. GGS Maintenance Contract 2011-12.  This had been e mailed to Cllrs. There is no increase in charge from the previous year. Council agreed to accept the quotation.
6. Change of Date for July Meeting from 14/7/11 to 21/7/11. The Clerk requested this change for holiday reasons. This was agreed. 
7. E mail from J. Hedley re “Graffiti” on Congreve Estate and POS on Congreves. Mr Hedley complained about the state of the paths in the Congreves after work involved in the laying of the new gas cable. He also raised again the issue of the Congreve POS, rapidly developing into a path only, due to fencing and general encroachment by adjoining residents. The Clerk explained that this long standing problem, to which successive PCs had devoted a great deal of time with help from LCC and their own solicitors, had finally been settled in 2005 with a compromise solution. In order to ensure that the whole area did not get taken over by the gradual encroachment, a Definitive Map Modification Order had been made between 2 points on Congreve Way, establishing the area in between as Public Footpath Bardsey 23. LCC has since then been responsible for maintaining the surface of the path and ensuring that it remains open and available for use. The subject of encroachment (unless it blocks the path), has to be referred to Parks & Countryside. Cllrs agreed that they must now simply ensure that the width of the public footpath (approx. 1 metre) is maintained.

8.Meeting of Leeds Branch of YLCA. Cllrs are encouraged to attend as this is to be held on June 7th in Bardsey Village Hall at 7.30 pm.  
9. Letter from Alex Hook re financial help for Village Hall  Cllr Bradford reported that , in addition to monies required for the extensions, there was a new problem regarding subsidence .The VHC are asking for PC assistance as work to redress this is likely to be expensive. Cllr Bradford was asked to obtain an estimate and bring this to the next PC meeting.(Action JB) 
6374   MINOR MATTERS FOR DELEGATION TO CLERK/NEXT AGENDA.

1. Parish Walks  Cllr Flockton announced that these would be held on the following dates:-

· Tuesday 28th June – East side ,commencing at 7pm 

· Saturday 16th July – West side, commencing at 2pm. 
Both walks to start at the bottom of Mill Lane. 

2. Planting of Tubs, Cllr Flockton said this would be carried out in the near future and help will be welcomed. 
3. New Cllr Contact Details List Cllr Tatman asked the Chairman to update his list.(Action ES) 

4. Hedge obscuring View  Cllr Manojlovic reported that she had narrowly missed seeing a small boy emerge from the exit from the Blacksmith’s Field on Keswick Lane when driving past, due to the height of the hedge. It was agreed to ask Pauline Hills to arrange to have the height reduced. (Action GW).
5. Possible Right of Way Cllr Manojlovic said that she had always understood that the area outside her property was an ROW. Cllrs assured her that Tim Gittins had carried out extensive research on this and had established that it had never had this official designation. 
Signed:

Date: 
BPC May 11 Mins.  
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